

# Voter Suppression Laws Cost Americans Their Voices at the Polls

By Liz Kennedy November 11, 2016

The integrity of U.S. elections depends on every eligible American being able to cast a vote that is counted. Yet this year, the first presidential election in 50 years without the full protection of the Voting Rights Act, many Americans across the country were blocked from having their voices heard in the democratic process.

States have gone on a spree restricting voting rights and voter access since 2010, when Republican-controlled state legislatures began passing voter ID laws and other provisions making it more difficult to vote. Once the Supreme Court gutted the Voting Rights Act in *Shelby County v. Holder* in 2013, even more states made it harder to vote in ways that were targeted at and fell disproportionately on people of color, young people, and low-income people. Even after major legal victories for voting rights this year—rulings that showed voter suppression tactics presented a grave danger and would prevent eligible Americans from casting their ballots—14 states had new voting restrictions in place for the first time in a presidential election. These included cutting back early voting, restricting voter registration, and imposing strict voter ID requirements. It is difficult to say definitively how voter suppression laws affect voter participation and exactly how many citizens were prevented from voting. But one analysis in 2014 found a decline in voter participation of 2 percentage points to 3 percentage points that was attributable to changes in voter ID requirements.<sup>2</sup>

While final totals are to come, approximately 43 percent of eligible Americans and 47 percent of adults over 18 years old did not participate in this election.<sup>3</sup> Some of them chose not to participate, while others were prevented from participating because of state voter suppression laws. A review of some of the challenges voters faced during early voting periods and when casting their ballots on Election Day reveals the impact of voter suppression laws.

## Restrictive photo ID requirements

In 2014, Wisconsin passed a strict photo ID law requiring voters to show specific, restrictive forms of identification at the polls. It is significant that only 27,000 votes currently separate President-elect Donald Trump and Secretary Hillary Clinton when 300,000 registered voters in the state lacked the strict forms of voter ID required. Wisconsin's voter turnout was at its lowest level in two decades. Voter turnout in Milwaukee, where 70 percent of the state's African American population lives, decreased by 13 percent; this meant 41,000 fewer votes. Milwaukee Election Commission Executive Director Neil Albrecht reports that the voter ID restrictions depressed turnout, saying "We saw some of the greatest declines in districts we projected would have most trouble with voter ID requirements."

Wisconsin's photo ID law was initially struck down by a lower court,9 but it was upheld by the 7th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals based on the state's assurances that free IDs would be provided. The Wisconsin government failed to live up to its promise, and the court intervened and ordered the state to take steps to ensure that no one would be prevented from voting on account of the voter ID law. Despite these efforts, the law prevented several identified people, as well as an untold number of other registered citizens, from casting their ballots.

Virginia experienced its first presidential election with the state's new voter ID requirement. Experts expressed concern that voters would be confused by the new ID requirements or would not be willing to go through the hassle of getting a temporary ID offered by the state. Some voters reportedly made the trek to the election registrar's office on Election Day to get temporary IDs so they could return to their polling place and vote. However, there is no way to determine how many citizens were unprepared for the newly required forms of ID and were unable to spend the time to get it and return to the polls that day. The state's budget for implementation was a fraction of what was provided in 2012 to educate voters during the implementation of previous, less restrictive voter ID law.

Poll workers in Michigan incorrectly told voters that they needed to show identification to vote. While Michigan does have a voter ID law, it does not require an ID to vote; instead, voters have the option of filling out an affidavit swearing to their identity. There are no hard data on how many Michigan voters were improperly turned away for lacking an ID. There were also reports in Pennsylvania of people trying to vote but being told incorrectly that they needed to show identification. Alabama also had its first presidential election with a new voter ID law; at the same time, the state made it much more difficult for some people to obtain a state-issued ID when it closed 31 of its state driver's license offices last year. Many of those offices were located in low-income neighborhoods of color.

Texas' voter ID law and its administration have been deeply problematic, and a federal judge found them to be intentionally racially discriminatory. In July, a federal appeals court struck down the state's 2011 voter ID law, largely regarded as the most restrictive in the county,<sup>20</sup> and ordered officials to relax the ID requirements for the November election.<sup>21</sup> At the time, more than 600,000 registered voters lacked an acceptable ID under the law. Despite the federal judge's order, confusion among voters and poll workers continued up until and during Election Day. There were reports during early voting, for example, of at least seven counties displaying outdated posters for the old voter ID law and poll workers requiring voters to present a valid ID in order to vote.<sup>22</sup>

## Problems with early voting, polling places, and voter registration

In addition to problems with strict voter ID laws, the closure of polling places and reduction of voting hours across the country this year led to fewer people being able to cast their ballots in targeted areas. Overall, in states with histories of voting discrimination—those that had formerly been covered by the Voting Rights Act—there were 868 fewer polling places operating on Election Day.

North Carolina was one of the states most affected by these closures. There were 158 fewer early polling places in 40 counties with large black communities, and African American voter participation was down 16 percent.<sup>23</sup> One study conducted by *The* Atlantic found that in counties with polling place closures and reductions in voting hours, black voter turnout during the first week of early voting reached only 60 percent of the cumulative turnout at the same point in 2012.<sup>24</sup> And while black voter turnout increased in the weeks leading up to the election, turnout never reached beyond 90 percent of the cumulative turnout at the same time in 2012. White voter turnout, on the other hand, surpassed white turnout in the affected counties at the same time in 2012.25 The North Carolina GOP sent out a press release celebrating the fact that "African American Early Voting is down 8.5% from this time in 2012" and cheered the rise in white voters compared to 2012. 26 It is difficult to ascribe causation for lower black voter turnout in these communities, which could reflect less enthusiasm for Hillary Clinton compared to Barack Obama in 2012. But it is well-documented that poll closures and limited voting hours disproportionately affect black voters, particularly when targeted at black communities.<sup>27</sup>

Long lines also kept people from voting. Black voters across the country are, on average, forced to wait in line for twice as long as white voters.<sup>28</sup> In just one example, voters in Durham County, North Carolina, had to stand in line for two hours after technical difficulties required election officials to check in voters using paper poll books.<sup>29</sup> Durham County is one of the state's Democratic strongholds.<sup>30</sup> Long lines are problematic, most

notably for low-income people and people of color who are less likely to have flexible employment and child care options that allow them to wait in line for hours at a time. A Joint Center for Political and Economic Studies report estimated that "long lines deterred at least 730,000 Americans from voting in November 2012."<sup>31</sup>

This was also the first general election in Ohio without the so-called golden week, when the registration period overlaps with early voting, enabling people to register or update their voter registrations and vote at the same time.<sup>32</sup> Golden week had been crucial to facilitating high turnout in Ohio. In the 2012 presidential election, 80,000 people took advantage of Ohio's golden week, making up 1.4 percent of total ballots cast.<sup>33</sup> Compared with white voters, black voters were 3.5 times more likely to vote during Ohio's golden week in 2008 and five times more likely to vote during that week in 2012.<sup>34</sup> A federal appeals court upheld the cuts to early voting and new rules that made it harder to count provisional ballots, which prompted a fiery dissent from 94-year-old African American Judge Damon Keith. He warned that Ohio and other states "are audaciously nullifying a right for which our ancestors relentlessly fought and—in some instances—even tragically died." The number of voters who were unable to vote this year because of the elimination of golden week is unknown.

Ohio was also removing hundreds of thousands of voters from the registration rolls in an illegal purge that disproportionately affected people who are low-income, African American, and registered as Democrats. An investigation found that in Cleveland, Columbus, and Cincinnati, voters were removed from the rolls in areas that lean Democratic at twice the rate they were in Republican-leaning areas. While a court ordered the state to allow many of the illegally purged citizens to vote using provisional ballots, the court order came as early voting was underway, and experts expressed serious concerns about whether poll workers were adequately trained to implement the new process. Some reports estimated the number of purged voters as high as 2 million. It is not known, however, how many Ohio citizens went to the polls but were prevented from voting because their name was no longer on the voter rolls through no fault of their own.

Voters in Georgia faced major hurdles to registration since the state was automatically rejecting registration applications that did not exactly match all the information in the state's database. For example, a single misplaced hyphen, apostrophe, or space would cause the application to be regarded as a mismatch. The state denied almost 35,000 citizens who had submitted registrations from 2013 to 2016. Black citizens were eight times more likely to fail the verification process, and Latinos and Asian Americans were six times more likely to be rejected by the state than white residents.<sup>39</sup> Georgia was also sued for improperly removing registered voters from the voter rolls who had not voted in three years and who did not respond to mailings.<sup>40</sup>

### Ex-offender disenfranchisement

The impact of felon disenfranchisement laws must also be considered when assessing voter suppression laws and their impact on elections. More than 6 million American citizens are barred from voting because of a felony conviction. <sup>41</sup> One in every 13 African Americans has lost their right to vote on account of these laws. 42 In four states, more than one-fifth of the African American population is disenfranchised: Florida (21 percent), Tennessee (21 percent), Virginia (22 percent), and Kentucky (26 percent). 43

Earlier this year, Virginia Gov. Terry McAuliffe (D) attempted to issue a blanket restoration of voting rights to the state's felons. The order would have restored 206,000 ex-offenders' right to vote. 44 Unfortunately, the Virginia Supreme Court prohibited Gov. McAuliffe for doing so, saying that he lacked constitutional authority. 45 Gov. McAuliffe has instead restored rights to 60,000 of the state's ex-offenders through individual rights restoration orders, 46 but many more citizens remain disenfranchised. The confusion over who was or was not eligible to vote may have kept away from the polls many people who were newly eligible to vote but unaware of the change in their status.

#### Conclusion

The voters who cast ballots in this election elected their candidates of choice, though at the top of the ticket, the victor failed to earn the plurality of the votes cast. But many Americans were unable to exercise their right to vote because of voter suppression laws. Those people's voices were not heard on November 8. They could not exercise their power in choosing their own government—a tragedy for American democracy.

Liz Kennedy is the Director of Democracy and Government Reform at American Progress.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Huma Khan, "Will Redistricting Be a Bloodbath for Democrats?" ABC News, November 4, 2010, available at http:// abcnews.go.com/Politics/republicans-historic-win-statelegislatures-vote-2010-election/story?id=12049040.
- 2 Government Accountability Office, "Elections: Issues Related to State Voter Identification Laws," GAO-14-634, Report to Congressional Requesters, September 2014, available at http://www.gao.gov/assets/670/665966.pdf.
- 3 U.S. Election Project, "2016 November General Election: Turnout Rates," available at http://www.electproject.org/ home/voter-turnout/voter-turnout-data (last accessed November 10, 2016).
- 4 Jason Stein, "Scott Walker signs bill allowing election observers close to voters," Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, April 2, 2014, available at http://archive.jsonline.com/news/statepolitics/scott-walker-signs-bill-allowing-election-observersclose-to-voters-b99238940z1-253573081.html.
- 5 Ari Berman, "The GOP's Attack on Voters Rights Was the Most Under-Covered Story of 2016," *The Nation*, November 9, 2016, available at https://www.thenation.com/article/thegops-attack-on-voting-rights-was-the-most-under-coveredstory-of-2016/.
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 Mary Spicuzza and Keegan Kyle, "Milwaukee elections head says voter ID law hurt city's turnout," Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, November 11, 2016 available at http://www. jsonline.com/story/news/local/milwaukee/2016/11/10/ milwaukee-elections-head-says-voter-id-law-hurt-citysturnout/93607154/.
- 9 Patrick Marley and Jason Stein, "Judge strikes down Wisconsin voter ID, early voting laws," Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, August 1, 2016, available at http://www.jsonline.com/story/ news/politics/2016/07/30/judge-strikes-down-wisconsinvoter-id-early-voting-laws/87803408/.
- 10 Frank v. Walker, Nos. 16-3003 and 16-3052 (7th Cir. Aug. 26, 2016), available at http://electionlawblog.org/wp-content/ uploads/walker-en-banc.pdf.
- 11 Ari Berman, "Wisconsin Is Systematically Failing to Provide the Photo IDs Required to Vote in November," The Nation, September 29, 2016, available at https://www.thenation. com/article/wisconsin-is-systematically-failing-to-providethe-photo-ids-required-to-vote-in-november/; Patrick Marley, "Judge Lambastes Wisconsin Over Voter ID Failures," Governing, October 13, 2016, available at http://www. governing.com/topics/elections/tns-wisconsin-voter-idruling-october.html.
- 12 Berman, "The GOP's Attack on Voters Rights Was the Most Under-Covered Story of 2016."
- 13 Courtney Mills, "Voter ID law sets stage for confusion," The Roanoke Times, July 9, 2014, available at http://www. roanoke.com/opinion/commentary/voter-id-law-setsstage-for-confusion/article\_eb9efcfe-a561-5b8f-8ae0-6e7ff1625c9d.html; Justin Elliott, "What We Don't Know: The Full Effect Of Voter Suppression and Voter ID Laws," ProPublica, November 8, 2016, available at https://projects.propublica. org/electionland/national/what-we-dont-know-the-fulleffects-of-voter-suppression/.
- 14 Mills, "Voter ID law sets stage for confusion."
- 15 Elliott, "What We Don't Know: The Full Effect Of Voter Suppression and Voter ID Laws.".
- 16 M. Mindy Moretti, "Lines, glitches, snafus, boobs, in other words a typical election," electionLine, November 10, 2016, available at http://www.electionline.org/index.php/ electionline-weekly.

- 17 The Associated Press, "New Rules in these States Are Frustrating Voters," Fortune, November 7, 2016, available at http://fortune.com/2016/11/07/minority-voters-election/.
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Ibid
- 20 Jim Malewitz, "Texas Voter ID Law Violates Voting Rights Act, Court Rules," Texas Tribune, July 20, 2016, available at https://www.texastribune.org/2016/07/20/appeals-courtrules-texas-voter-id/.
- 21 The Associated Press, "New Rules in these States Are Frustrating Voters."
- 22 Ibid.
- 23 Berman, "The GOP's Attack on Voters Rights Was the Most Under-Covered Story of 2016."
- 24 Vann R. Newkirk II, "What Early Voting in North Carolina Actually Reveals," *The Atlantic*, November 8, 2016, available at http://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/11/ north-carolina-early-voting/506963/.
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 Max Rosenthal, "North Carolina Brags About How Few Black People Were Able to Vote Early," Mother Jones, November 7, 2016, available at http://www.motherjones.com/politics/2016/11/north-carolina-gop-brags-about-how-fewblack-people-were-able-vote-early.
- 27 Jessica Nelson, "Souls to the Polls' to Promote Voting," TWC News, March 7, 2016, available at http://www.twcnews.com/ nc/coastal/news/2016/03/7/souls-to-the-polls--to-promoteearly-voting-.html.
- 28 Rob Wile, "Black people wait twice as long to vote as white people, a new study finds," Fusion, August 11, 2016, available at http://fusion.net/story/335786/long-lines-minorityvoter-suppression/.
- 29 ABC 11 News "State Board of Elections Votes to Extend Hours in 8 Durham Locations," November 8, 2016, available at http://abc11.com/politics/voting-slows-in-durham-dueto-check-in-malfunction-/1595915/
- 30 Chicago Tribune, "Election 2016: Voters face machine problems, long lines in some states," November 8, 2016, available at http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/ politics/ct-election-voting-problems-20161108-story.html.
- 31 Wile, "Black people wait twice as long to vote as white people, a new study finds."
- 32 Pam Fessler, "A Guide To The Big Photo ID, Early Voting And Other Voting Law Cases," NPR, June 30, 2016, available at http://www.npr.org/2016/06/30/484008893/a-guide-tothe-big-photo-id-early-voting-and-other-voting-law-cases.
- 33 Richard Pérez-Peña, "Ohio's Limits on Early Voting Are Discriminatory, Judge Says," The New York Times, May 24, 2016, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2016/05/25/us/ ohios-limits-on-early-voting-are-discriminatory-judge-says.
- 34 Darrel Rowland, "A million Ohio voters didn't get absentee ballot mailing," The Columbus Dispatch, October 2, 2016, available at http://www.dispatch.com/content/stories/ local/2016/10/02/1-a-million-ohio-voters-didnt-get-absentee-ballot-mailing.html.
- 35 Northeast Ohio Coalition for the Homeless v. Husted, No. 16-3603/3691, p. 67 (6th Cir. Sept. 13, 2016), available at http:// www.opn.ca6.uscourts.gov/opinions.pdf/16a0231p-06.pdf.

.....

- 36 Alice Miranda Ollstein, "Ohio does not want to add most illegally purged voters back to the rolls,"ThinkProgress, October 13, 2016, available at https://thinkprogress.org/ ohio-does-not-want-to-add-most-illegally-purged-votersback-to-the-rolls-1865f1056567#.9v00yhd1d.
- 37 Alice Miranda Ollstein, "As Voting Begins in Ohio, Confusion Reigns,"ThinkProgress, October 12, 2016, available at https://thinkprogress.org/as-voting-begins-in-ohio-confusion-reigns-b753a0861b19#.jjtebroea.
- 38 Andy Sullivan and Grant Smith, "Use it or lose it: Occasional Ohio voters may be shut out in November," Reuters, June 2, 2016, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-usavoting rights-ohio-in sight-id USKCN0YO19D.
- 39 Kristina Torres, "Georgia agrees to add thousands of voter rolls ahead of Nov. election," The Atlanta Journal-Constitution, September 26, 2016, available at http://www.myajc. com/news/news/state-regional-govt-politics/georgiaagrees-to-add-thousands-to-voter-rolls-ahe/nsfrT/.
- 40 Ibid.

- 41 The Sentencing Project, "Felony Disenfranchisement," available at http://www.sentencingproject.org/issues/felony-disenfranchisement/ (last accessed November 2016).
- 43 Ibid.
- 44 Camila Domonoske, "Virginia Court Overturns Order that Restored Voting Rights to Felons," NPR, July 22, 2016, available at http://www.npr.org/sections/thetwoway/2016/07/22/487107922/virginia-court-overturnsorder-that-restored-voting-rights-to-felons.
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 Marina Fang, "Donald Trump Uses Another Dog Whistle Attack to Get Out the Vote,"The Huffington Post, November 7, 2016, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/  $donald\text{-}trump\text{-}virginia\text{-}felons\text{-}voting\text{-}rights\_us\_58201526e4$ b0e80b02cae477?section=us\_politics.